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Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education virtual meeting held February 2, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.  
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein                   12  Staff 
J. Vouros                 2  Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites     Public by phone 
 D. Zukowski  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. and stated it was being recorded and live 
streamed. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 2 – Public Participation  
Melissa Beylouni, 15 Equestrian Ridge, was there speaking for herself and not as the middle 
school PTA president.  She was saddened to hear Mrs. Volpacchio was retiring and was 
concerned about the elimination of the Family and Consumer Science course and felt it was a 
mistake to do this.  The students enjoy the class which is very valuable because it facilitates 
teamwork.  The exposure to cooking could lead to interest in culinary at the high school. Her 
older son enjoyed the class and she suggested polling the students. 
 
Katie Burke, 48 Taunton Hill Road, echoed what Mrs. Beylouni said and was also very 
disappointed that this class was going away.  Her children love to cook and these are important 
life skills and feeds into the high school programs. It should be added back if possible. 
 
Item 3 – Discussion and Possible Action on Communications Sub-Committee Newsletter 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Communications Sub-
committee Newsletter.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
Mr. Cruson said this was the culmination of a few months of work focused on the importance of 
technology and how it is normally used in the district.   
Mrs. Ku appreciated all the work that went into this and it comes at a great time as technology is 
so valued in our budget. 
Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 4 – Discussion and Possible Adoption of 2021-2022 Budget 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education adopt the Superintendent’s 
recommended budget for $81,080,697.  Mr. Cruson seconded 
 
Mr. Delia had two technical motions. 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that Board of Education amend the motion and accept the technical 
adjustments as presented for a total reduction of $42,951.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the adjustments which included the special education grant 
reallocation, workers compensation, liability insurance, property insurance, non-certified 
salaries, Head O’Meadow duct cleaning, and the graphics lab from the Perkins Grant. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education amend the motion to accept the 
adjustments based on anticipated ESSR II funds as presented for a reduction of $390,276.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the amount is close to $625,000 and we decided to look at areas that were 
important going into next year’s budget.  These funds go through 2023.  The adjustments 
include the special education teacher at Middle Gate and two at the middle school, the reading 
and math interventionists in the elementary schools, curriculum for the differentiation/co-
teaching model for staff development, the MERV filters for the air quality system, and the middle 
school math interventionist.  We feel these are all appropriate uses of the funds. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if there were other uses for this fund beyond $390,000. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there were but we wanted to reserve some funding and things may come up 
in March or April such as a more robust summer program for students and technology costs. 
 
Ms. Zukowski stated that will have an expanded summer school.  If we use all of this money this 
year we will start next year $600,000-plus in the hole and asked if we can take some of that to 
use for Covid-related funding. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we want to look at the summer program which wasn’t budgeted for.  They 
also mentioned there is additional funding coming which is pretty certain.  We still feel we will 
have enough funding the following year.  She agrees about the summer program. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved to amend the motion that $35,000 be added to the 
general services budget contracted services line for consultants to assist in the continued work 
of the diversity and equity subcommittee including a plan for an equity audit on the curriculum 
and teaching practices.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted that we discussed this at the previous meeting and came up with the 
amount based on what other districts are doing.  This will put us in a place to begin the 
curriculum and equity audit, which is a large project. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein agreed and had also wanted to add money for this.  As long as we have the 
momentum and motivation we need to keep this moving forward and was in full support of this 
motion. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mr. Delia asked the cost for painting a classroom. 
Mr. Gerbert stated that it would be $2,600 using an outside vendor based on classrooms of 800 
square feet.   
Mr. Delia asked the number of rooms in the old part of Hawley School to which he said there 
were approximately a dozen. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to add $30,000 to the building and site maintenance budget to paint 
rooms in the front of Hawley School.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Mr. Gerbert noted that with the proposed HVAC project we could capture painting in that work or 
it might be better to wait until the work is completed. 
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Mr. Delia feels these rooms need to be painted in the best interest of teachers and students.  If 
we paint the walls and trim he doesn’t think it will get damaged when the work is being done. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked to hear what Mr. Moretti feels about it for this year or after the HVAC work. 
 
Mr. Moretti said he and Mr. Gerbert speak about this during every budget cycle.  We did paint a 
couple of rooms during remote learning when they were empty.  We can identify the ones in the 
most need.  Knowing the project is being sectioned over a couple of years he would welcome a 
conversation with Mr. Gerbert regarding painting. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked how many rooms needed painting in the 29 Building. 
Mr. Moretti said possibly seven rooms with three on the top floor and four other classrooms in 
the school.     
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to amend the motion to add $18,200 for seven rooms. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if it was possible for the custodians to paint these rooms over the summer 
rather than contract out. 
Mr. Gerbert said the custodians can do the painting and we could explore that alternative. 
Ms. Zukowski asked the price if the painting could be done in-house. 
Mr. Gerbert responded we could do it this summer and the cost would possibly go down to $500 
per room.   
 
Mrs. Ku asked if Hawley had more of a need for painting rooms compared to other schools. 
Mr. Gerbert said there is always room to repaint a room every couple of years so they are clean 
and fresh feel for staff and students. 
Ms. Zukowski clarified we could paint the seven rooms for approximately $3,500 to which  
Mr. Gerbert agreed. 
 
Vote on the amendment to add $18,200 for painting: 2 ayes, 5 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Cruson,  
Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros, Ms. Zukowsk)  Motion fails. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to amend the amendment to add $3,500 to the budget for 
painting seven needed classrooms. 
Mr. Cruson seconded.  
 
Ms. Zukowski clarified her motion to give Mr. Gerbert some flexibility if there are classrooms that 
needed painting in other schools with the default of seven classrooms in Hawley. 
 
Mr. Vouros said the money is for painting classrooms at Hawley.  If others in the district need 
painting we need to know that now or we can find other money to give to Mr. Gerbert so he can 
paint those rooms.  Mr. Delia‘s concern was for Hawley, not elsewhere. 
 
Vote: 1 aye, 6 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Delia, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros,  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites))  Motion fails. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Zukowski moved to amend the amendment to add $3,500 to paint seven rooms 
in Hawley School.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Vote: 2 ayes, 5 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Leidlein, Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Ms. Zukowski)  
Motion fails. 
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Vote on adding $30,000: 1 aye, 6 nays (Mrs. Ku, Mr. Cruson, Mrs. Leidlein, Mr. Vouros,  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites, Ms. Zukowski) Motion fails. 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the ESSER II adjustments for summer school and if it will impact the 
budget. 
Dr. Rodrigue said the summer school we are discussing is not budgeted now so there are no 
appropriations for it. 
 
Mrs. Ku said the budget amount is $80,682,470 which is a 2.58% increase. 
Vote on Superintendent’s budget as amended: Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Ku referred to the parent comments about the middle school course being eliminated and 
there wasn’t a budget adjustment for that. 
Dr. Rodrigue noted the Family and Consumer Science was in the reduction and two courses are 
yet to be determined. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to direct the business office to prepare the final budget and authorize 
the Director of Business to make any technical and arithmetical changes.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein thanked Mrs. Vadas and appreciated her hard work, diligence and thorough 
answers through the budget process. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to adjourn.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       __________________________________ 
              Daniel J. Cruson, Jr 
                      Secretary 
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